WHITE OAK TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION

PUBLIC HEARING ON APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL-USE PERMIT BY MID-MICHIGAN RUBBISH, LLC.
DECEMBER 7, 2007
Chairman Elmer Pete Phelps opened the hearing at 7:15 P.M. Present were Mr. Phelps, Secretary Dave Reinhart, Vice-Chairman Joe Walker, Board members Craig Hause and Todd Baker, and Zoning Administrator Ken Chamberlain. Mr. Randy Clear was present for Mid-Michigan Rubbish. Also present were Mark Redfleld, Colleen Redfield, Suzie Greenway, Fred Satur, and other members of the community.
Mr. Clear has applied for a Special-Use Permit to operate a contractor's yard as allowed in an Agricultural Zone permitted uses after approval, Section J: Contractors' Yards Serving the Local Community. Contractors providing essential services to residents of White Oak Township will be permitted office space, parking, storage, repair of equipment and trucks, as listed in the White Oak Township Zoning Ordinance 11.1 as amended October 29, 2002.   Mr. Clear explained his business and distributed copies of a site plan outlining how his property will be used.
Mr. Fred Satur, who lives near Mid-Michigan Rubbish, spoke at length about the noise caused by this operation, which he finds extremely annoying. Mr. Clear replied that he was careful about only operating between 7:00 A.M. and 5:00 P.M. Other concerns raised by members of the public were possible environmental damage, damage to roads from the heavy garbage trucks, danger to the public from speeding trucks, increased traffic in residential areas if recycling were available, and DEQ regulations regarding recycling. Additional concerns were the possibility of additional buildings being erected on the property, the possibility of more trucks being added to the operation, the risk to the public from the trucks stopping and turning around on Brogan Road. It was noted that Mid-Michigan Rubbish provides a service to the community.
After some discussion, the consensus of the Commission was that Mr. Clear should be granted a special-use permit as requested with five specific conditions as follows:
1. That Mid-Michigan Rubbish establish and maintain a double row of evergreen trees along Brogan Road and the north property line, planted trees to be at least four feet tall at time of planting, to screen the business and reduce noise.
2. That Mid-Michigan Rubbish reorganize the truck drive and travel patterns on the property so that trucks can pull onto the property without obstructing traffic and reduce the amount of backing that has be done on the property.
3. That Mid-Michigan Rubbish trucks will not exceed forty miles per hour on Township roads between the yard and the main highways and that the drivers will obey all traffic signs on local roads.

4. That Mid-Michigan Rubbish not have more than five rubbish trucks in operation at one time.
5. That Mid-Michigan Rubbish not expand recycling operations beyond what is currently being done.
Mr. Phelps asked for a motion to recommend to the Township Board that they accept the variance and allow Mr. Cleary to continue his operation with the above five conditions. Motion by Mr. Hause, seconded by Mr. Baker. Roll-call vote: Mr. Reinhart, yes; Mr. Hause, yes; Mr. Walker, yes; Mr. Baker, yes; Mr. Phelps, yes.
The hearing concluded at 8:35 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,
Patricia Grant Recording Secretary
